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A Summer Camp Guide for 

Leaders, Scouts and families. 
 
Dear Scouts, Leaders, and Families, 



 
Welcome to the 2007 Camp Hinds season!  We look forward to an exciting summer as we will be celebrating 
the Centennial of Scouting World Wide as well as our 80th season.  It is our goal to make sure everybody who 
attends camp this summer has a fun, safe, and fulfilling experience during their visit.  I look forward to 
returning as Camp Director and welcome back Wayne Holden as Program Director. 
 
As always we will be offering some new merit badges and updating our program. New Merit Badges being 
offered include Composite Materials, Model Building & Designs, Fish & Wildlife Management, Forestry and 
Nature as well as Aviation and Graphic Arts for older Scouts. New activities include Spy Mapping, Patrol Flag 
Making, Geocaching, Tracking and Trailing, and an evening Patch Tradoree and Song Fest. Also for older 
boys we have added Canoe Sailing as an afternoon activity. 
 
We also look forward to continue bringing you some of our most exciting offerings.  Our popular Trail To 
Eagle program will be offered during Week 1.   BSA Lifeguard, the Boy Scouts Lifeguard certification course, 
will be offered Weeks 2, 4, and 6 this season.  Our successful Counselor In Training Course will have two 
sessions – Weeks 2 – 4 and weeks 5 – 7. Please make sure you check out the Program and Advancement 
section of the Leader’s Guide for all of the specifics regarding these program options, as well as in-depth 
descriptions of our High Adventure Treks. 
 
It is our hope to provide all of our guests who visit us here at camp with the highest level of service.  We 
want folks to come to camp energized and excited, and leave satisfied and refreshed.   
 
Please visit our web page at www.pinetreebsa.org for more information regarding Pine Tree Council’s 
camps, and check the form section to download much of the paperwork you will need to prepare for camp.  
You will also find all of the information contained in this guide, as well as all the forms, on the 2007 Pine 
Tree Council Camping CD.  We all look forward to seeing you at camp this summer! 
 
Yours In Scouting, 
Matthew Mower, Wayne Holden and the 2007 Camp Hinds Staff 
 
 
 
 
 

 
CAMP WILLIAM HINDS 
 

Camp Hinds is a traditional Boy Scout Resident 
Camp, operated by Pine Tree Council, now in its 
80th year of operation!  The camp is situated on 



320 acres of beautiful Maine woods bordering the 
Tenny River and Panther Pond in the Sebago 
Lakes Region of Raymond, Maine. 
 
Our goal this season is to bring to you the best in 
summer camping for Boys Scouts - whether they 
attend with their own Troop and Leadership or 
with the camp’s leadership in the Provisional 
Troop!  To ensure the best experience possible, we 
have a highly trained staff of Scouts and Scouters 
to help guide and support both adult and youth 
Scouters here at Camp Hinds. 
 
We offer many outdoor program opportunities for 
Scouts to promote the aims and methods of the 
Boy Scouts of America in building character, 
citizenship and fitness!  A strong merit badge 
program, older boy high adventure activities, troop 
and patrol activities, specialty weeks, emphasis on 
uniforming and Scouting traditions, and much 
more are all part of our summer program designed 
to bring the best out of the Scouts who visit us!   
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
DONATIONS & CAMP 
PROJECTS: 
We encourage troops to contact Ranger Bob 
Gosselin (655-4878) during the off-season, in 
order to find out what camp needs for help and 
equipment. Troops are always welcome to perform 
a small service project for camp such as erosion 
walls and brush removal.  
 
Units can also participate in the Adopt A Site 
Program, run by Ranger Bob, where units can 

select a site in camp and help keep in working 
condition for the year. 
 

 
 
CAMP STAFF: 
Our camp has a trained staff of approximately 55 
Scouts and Scouters.  Our camp staff is registered 
as members of the Boy Scouts of America and our 
mission is to help promote the aims and methods of 
Boy Scouting, to their fullest, here at Camp Hinds. 
 
The camp is lead by a Camp Director, who works 
with a Program Director and the Camp Properties 
Superintendent.  Each of our program and support 
areas are overseen by an Area Director, many of 
whom have attended the National Camping School 
program for training specific to their job.  Our staff 
will assist and try to accommodate your needs in 
every way possible, so don't hesitate to ask for 
assistance.  Occasionally, it may be necessary to 
shift or rearrange program plans or campsites to 
accommodate everyone, but this will only be done 
when no other alternative is possible.   
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2007 DATES & PROGRAMS: 
 
July 1 - 6 WEEK 1  

Troop & Provisional Camping 
  Trail To Eagle  
   
 
July 8 - 13 WEEK 2 

Troop & Provisional Camping 



  BSA Lifeguard 
  CIT Session 1 (for 3 weeks) 
  High Adventure Treks 
 
July 15 - 20 WEEK 3 

Troop & Provisional Camping 
CIT Session 1 (for 3 weeks) 

  High Adventure Treks 
 

   
July 22 - 27 WEEK 4 

Troop & Provisional Camping 
  BSA Lifeguard 
  CIT Session 1 (for 3 weeks) 
  High Adventure Treks 
 
July 29 – Aug 3 WEEK 5 

Troop & Provisional Camping 
  CIT Session 2 (for 3 weeks) 
     High Adventure Treks 
   
Aug. 5 - 11 WEEK 6 

Troop & Provisional Camping 
  BSA Lifeguard 
  CIT Session 2 (for 3 weeks)  
  High Adventure Treks 
  
Aug. 12 –18  WEEK 7 

Webelos ½ Week (Sun – Wed) 
  Webelos ½ Week (Wed – Sat) 
  CIT Session 2 (for 3 weeks) 
    
2007 CAMP FEES: 
 

$250.00 per week for Pine Tree Council 
Scouts  
 

$280.00 per week for Out of Council Scouts 
 

Add $25.00 to fee if attending as a 
Provisional Camper (Regular and Trail to 
Eagle Programs)  
 
$300 per week for High Adventure Treks   
 

DISCOUNTS:  EARLY BIRD: 
Deduct $20.00 from above fee if total camp fee is 
paid in full by June 1st, 2007. 
Reservation policy: To reserve a troop 
campsite, the reservation fee is $10.00 per Scout.  
Reservations can be made through the Pine Tree 
Council Camping Secretary, at 207-797-5252.  
Camp space is limited so reserve early. 
*An additional $25.00 per Scout is due by April 1, 
2007. 
 

ADULT LEADER FEES: Two adult leaders 
go free with the first eight boys.  One additional 

adult goes free for each additional eight boys.  
Extra adult leaders are charged $90.00 per week.  
Adult fee will be prorated according to # of Scouts 
attending camp. 
 

REFUND POLICY: 
Individuals or groups that cancel a program 
reservation 30 days prior to the date of the event 
will receive a refund of fees, less 15% 
administrative charge.  No refunds will be made 
after the 30-day cancellation period.  
 
Any exceptions to this policy will need a written 
request with documentation for a refund to be 
considered.  For ex. If a Scout broke his leg the 
day before camp started; written 
documentation from his physician will be 
needed. 
 

CAMPERSHIPS: 
Limited financial assistance is available on an 
individual basis for Scouts who could not attend camp 
without assistance.  Individual campership applications 
must be submitted and approved by the unit leader and 
the Pine Tree Council Campership Committee.  
Applications are available through PTC or on our web 
site.  Please call 797-5252 and ask for a campership 
application or www.pinetreebsa.org. The campership 
application deadline is May 15th, 2007. 
 
 ORDER OF THE ARROW CAMPERSHIP: 
Madockawanda Lodge of the Order of the Arrow is 
offering two free camperships to deserving Scouts.  
Applications are available through Pine Tree Council or 
from your districts’ OA Chapter. 
 
If you live in either Portland or Lewiston, you may be 
eligible for Libra Foundation camperships.  The Libra 
Foundation will grant up to $1000 for deserving kids, as 
long as they attend Public schools in either Portland or 
Lewiston, and they meet the criteria for acceptance. 
Find information through your school office or by 
visiting the web site at 
www.unitedwaygp.org\summercamps.htm 
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HANDICAPPED INFORMATION: 
Camp Hinds aims to make our program 
available to all Scouts.  If you have persons 
with a disability that may require special 
attention, auxiliary aids or any reasonable 
accommodations, please contact the Camp 
Director at 655-4878 at least two weeks prior 
to you stay at Camp Hinds. 
 
TROOP PHOTOS: 
Again this year, camp will be offering troop photos!  A 
professional photographer will be in camp on Tuesdays 
to take troop photos before and after lunch for those 
units wanting them.  Photos are colored 8 x 10’s.  Cost 
for each photograph will be $8.00.  A troop photo 
order form will be given to each troop at camp.  Money 
needs to be collected and turned in with the order form 
to the Trading Post by noon on Tuesday.  Troops will 
receive their photos at the Friday night campfire. 

 
MAIL & EMERGENCY PHONE 
NUMBERS: 
Two of the questions from parents are “Where will 
our son be?” and “How can we reach him?”  
Scouts enjoy receiving mail from home during 
their stay at camp. Please write, but don’t call 
unless it’s an emergency.  Remember there is no 
phone next to your son’s tent!  The camp phone is 
for camp business and emergencies. 
 
EMERGENCY PHONE # - 207-655-4878 

 
Send Mail To: 

 
(Your Scout’s Name) 

(Your Scout’s Troop # and Campsite) 
Camp Hinds 

146 Plains Road 
Raymond, ME  04071 

 
There is a pay phone available in camp for 
non-emergency use.  We encourage all leaders 
to keep their Scouts away from the phone.  
Experience has taught us that this really helps 
with homesickness.  Camp does require that 
all Scouts using the pay phone have the 
permission of their Scoutmaster to use the 
phone!  
 
Mail is delivered daily to camp.  Each 
campsite has a mailbox in the Trading Post for 
mail and non-emergency messages.  Leaders 
please check your mailbox a couple of times 
each day for incoming mail and messages.  All 
emergency messages received in the camp 
office will be delivered immediately to the 
adult leadership of the Scout to whom the 
information concerns by the camp staff. 
 
MEDICAL INFORMATION: 
MEDICAL SUPERVISION: 
Dr. Donald Burgess, Chief of Pediatrics at 
Southern Maine Medical Center, oversees the 
camp medical staff.  A licensed health officer is in 
camp, on duty at all times, to handle all medical 
emergencies.  If the injury or illness is serious, the 
person is brought to a local health care facility.  
Written agreements are in place between Camp 
Hinds and local health care providers to care for 
our campers, staff and guests.  All medical 
illnesses or injuries must be reported to the health 
officers in camp – no matter how minor the 
incident. Please report any dietary or health 
restrictions to the camp office at least one 
week prior to your arrival in camp. 
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MEDICAL FORMS: 
All Scouts and Leaders attending camp must 
have a completed BSA medical form on file 



with the camp health office while in camp. 
All Scouts and leaders under the age of forty 
must have a BSA medical form, with a 
completed physical, Class 2, by a licensed 
physician within 36 months of his arrival in 
camp.   
 

The Health History section, Class 1 must be 
updated and signed by a parent/legal 
guardian every year.  Please be sure that the 
immunization records are accurate and 
completed.   
 

All leaders over the age of forty must 
have the completed BSA Class 3 form signed 
by a licensed physician within 12 months of 
his arrival in camp.  
 

It is a regulation of the Boy Scouts of 
America that anyone who does not have a 
completed and signed medical form at the 
check-in time at camp will not be allowed to 
remain in camp.  No exceptions will be made.  
Camp Leaders should collect all medical forms and 
check them to make sure they are complete prior to 
leaving for camp.  Please mail a copy of each 
persons health form to Camp Hinds at least two 
weeks prior to your stay in camp.  The health 
officer will review forms before your arrival to 
help with provide your troop with a smooth check-
in once in camp.   
 

Special note:  Please make two copies of 
your medical forms: one for camp and one 
for your records.  
MEDICAL RECHECK & MEDICATIONS: 
Upon arrival in camp, all Scouts and Leaders 
will go through a medical recheck at the camp 
Health Lodge. 
 

Pine Tree Council and Camp Hinds must 
comply with all of the State of Maine laws 
and BSA policies concerning medications in 
camp.  All medications brought to camp by 
campers, leaders, and staff MUST be given 
to the Health Officer upon arrival in camp.  
This includes prescription and non-
prescription items.  The health officer is 
available at scheduled times to administer 
medications as needed.  An exception may be 

made for a limited amount of medications to 
be carried by the Scout or adult for life-
threatening conditions- including bee-sting 
kits, nitroglycerin, inhalers, and medication 
specifically prescribed “to be carried at all 
times” by a physician.  Camp supplies over the 
counter medications such as pain relievers and 
antihistamines; along with first aid supplies- 
so there is no need to send these to camp. 
 

Emergency Medication Plan: 
New as of 2006, the State of Maine requires that 
all campers that are going to carry a rescue inhaler 
or Epi-pens, provide the camp with an Emergency 
Medication Plan. Additionally, each camper must 
have their parent’s and physician’s approval to 
carry the inhaler and indicate that the camper is 
able to use that inhaler. At the time of check in, the 
camp health staff must also evaluate the camper’s 
ability to use his inhaler. Please be sure to 
complete the Emergency Medication Plan with the 
physician and send it to camp with the health form. 
A copy of the school asthma plan will be 
acceptable as well. 
                
Epi-Pens and Inhalers: 
All campers that are allowed to carry 
medications for emergency use must 
demonstrate their ability to use the medication. 
During the check in process, the camper will 
demonstrate to the health staff that he is able 
to use his inhaler or EpiPen. Permission to 
carry the rescue inhaler or EpiPen should also 
be documented by the parents and physician 
on the Emergency Medication Form. 
 

Peanut Butter Free Zone: 
Due to the increase in campers having peanut 
butter allergies, some which are life 
threatening, we have decided to make the 
Camp Hinds dining hall a peanut free zone.  
This means no foods with peanut oil or peanut 
butter will be used in the kitchen or dining 
hall.   
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allergies, still needs to list the allergies on the 
campers health form and notify the camp at 
least two weeks in advance. 
 
Many campers love a peanut butter sandwich 
and this can be a great snack!  Troops may still 
choose to have peanut butter in their campsites 
as long as the Scouts in their campsite don’t 
have the peanut allergy! 
 

SLEEP & QUIET HOURS: 
Getting enough sleep can make a difference between 
having a great or poor week at camp!  Camp Leaders 
should see that their Scouts are in the campsite by 9:00 
PM and quiet time is observed from 9:30 PM - 7:00 
AM.  A siesta is scheduled for rest time everyday 
directly following lunch.   
TRADING POST: 
Camp Hinds operates a trading post, like a 
general store.  The trading post offers camp T-
shirts, hats, sweatshirts, postcards and stamps, 
souvenir items, candy, soda and toiletries.  We 
also offer camping equipment like flashlights, 
bug spray, jackknives and much more.  The 
amount of money that each Scout brings is an 
individual matter and should be determined by 
the Scout and his parents.  Generally 
speaking, $40.00 is plenty for a week’s stay.    
 

UNIFORMS: 
Camp Hinds has a long established tradition of 
wearing uniforms in camp.  Our staff is in uniform 
at all times, unless their job requires something 
else.  We encourage all of our Scouts and leaders 
to proudly wear the Class A Scout uniform every 
evening for retreat and the dinner meal.  The 2007 
camp T-shirt, hats, etc will be available in the 
Trading Post for those that would like to purchase 
them.   
Once again we will be offering you the 
opportunity to pre-order your Camp Hinds 
items. The form is available in the back of this 
booklet. Orders due by June 1st. 
 

VISITORS: 
Visitors are welcomed in camp, but please 
understand that everybody is on a busy schedule 
and Scouts prone to homesickness may do better 
without visitors.  All visitors must sign in and out 
at the camp office.  Remember that camp facilities 

are primarily for the use of campers and leaders. 
Visitors must purchase tickets for meals, which are 
available in the trading post. 

 
TROOP ADULT LEADERSHIP: 
EVERY TROOP IS REQUIRED TO 
HAVE A MINIMUM OF TWO LEADERS 
IN CAMP AT ALL TIMES.  ONE MUST 
BE 21 YEARS OR OLDER, AND ONE 
18+. 
 
If your troop is having problems securing two-
deep leadership for your week at camp, you 
should consider sharing a campsite with 
another troop.  Arrangements for this can be 
done through the PTC camp administrator. 
 
The troop is responsible for providing adult 
leadership for its Scouts.  Discipline problems are 
the responsibility of the Troops leadership, with 
help from the camp staff when necessary.  Feel 
free to contact the camp director with any concerns 
while in camp.  Troop leadership will receive 
written notification of the camps medication policy 
and a written reminder of which of your Scouts 
need medications and when.   
 
Leaders are responsible for making sure their 
Scouts receive their medications.  You are their 
adult guardians for the week.  Notices will be sent 
to Scoutmasters for any Scouts consistently 
missing their medication distribution times. 
 

DINING HALL & MEALS: 
Meals are prepared by our kitchen staff and 
served in the dining hall.  The camp menu 
has been designed and dietician approved 
to ensure that properly balanced meals are 
being served to the growing young men 
who visit Hinds each summer. 
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A copy of the camp menu will be posted in 
the dining hall. 
      



Troops are assigned tables at the dining 
hall on Sunday by the Dining Hall Steward 
based on the number of people in your 
troop, including adult leadership for 
breakfast and dinner.  Some of our troops 
eat indoors and some will be assigned 
tables at the outside dining deck.   Tables 
are set to hold eight people.  Troops are 
strongly encouraged to assign one adult 
leader to each table.   
 
Breakfast and dinner are served family style, with 
the kitchen staff providing platters or bowls of 
food for each table.  Lunch is served buffet style.   
     

The waiter system is used at camp during the 
family style meals to help facilitate the 
serving and cleanup of the meals.  Each 
troop needs to assign waiters, one per 
table assigned to the troop, for each of 
these meals. 
 

RESPONSIBILITY OF WAITERS: 
All waiters are responsible for arriving 
at the dining hall 20 minutes before 
breakfast and dinner.  The Dining Hall 
Steward will instruct waiters in setting the 
tables for the meal being served.  Waiters are 
the only Scouts allowed to be up during the 
meal to get seconds and desserts from the 
kitchen.  Waiters are also responsible for 
staying after the meal to clear their tables and 
sweep the floor.  The dining hall steward will 
dismiss them from their duties when he or she 
feels the hall has been properly cleaned. 
 

CAFETERIA STYLE LUNCH: 
Our dining room will be open for 
serving lunch from 12 PM to 1 PM to 
provide a convenient lunch break.  
Scoutmasters can decide if they want their 
troop to eat together as a group, by patrol or 
with the buddy system.  You may choose to 
eat inside or dine outside on the picnic tables.  
A self-serve salad bar will be available as well 
as a lunch entree (and of course dessert) at the 

window.  This will allow more flexibility with 
the schedule and give those that need it, the 
opportunity for a longer lunch break or siesta! 
 

TROOP COOKING: 
All troops will be cooking Wednesday night 
dinner in their campsite.  The kitchen will 
provide a variety of ingredients, to be 
announced at the Leaders Meeting, that troops 
can cook it according to their own personal 
taste and cooking techniques.  Troops will 
need to provide a majority of their utensils 
and cookware.  Camp will have a limited 
amount of cooking equipment available at the 
camp room. 
     
MORE TROOP COOKING: 
If your troop is interested in doing more 
cooking in your campsite, arrangements may 
be made through the Camp Office for in camp 
meals, and through the Program Director for 
Outpost trips. 
 

SPECIAL DIETS: 
Arrangements can be made with the cook for 
those with special dietary concerns (religious 
or health based).  Please contact the camp at 
least one week prior to your arrival at camp for 
special diets so that arrangements can be made 
and food can be ordered.   

 
FRIDAY BARBECUE AND 
PARENTS NIGHT: 
Parents and families are invited to attend the 
Friday evening activities, including retreat, 
barbecue, and closing campfire – all starting 
around 5 PM.  Please stay and attend the 
Friday closing campfire with your Scout.  The 
staff will be putting on a show for all of our 
visitors that your Scout will not want to miss.   
    Page 7 
BBQ tickets are available at the Trading Post, 
for purchase by visitors and family, starting on 
Sunday.  Tickets must be purchased by noon on 
Tuesday to allow time for ordering food.  The 



meal will be hamburgers, hotdogs and all the 
fixing’s!  Veggie burgers and dogs will be 
available for the vegetarians. Campers do not 
need to purchase tickets. 
 

Cost of BBQ tickets for 
guests- 

 

$5.00 per person 
$3.00 under 12 years old. 

 
WET FRIDAY: 
In the event of liquid sunshine, the Friday 
barbecue and campfire may have to be held 
indoors at the dining hall.  In this event troops 
will be assigned the following times to report 
to the dining hall for dinner in order to help 
facilitate the serving of the meal and to help 
avoid standing in long lines. 
 
6:00  Baden-Powell 6:41  Patrick 
6:05  Bailey  6:47  Pershing 
6:12  Brownsea 6:52  Ridgway 
6:20  Byrd  6:58  Maguire 
6:24  Dan Beard 7:01  Tenny 
6:27  MacMillian 7:05  West 
6:32  Wilderness 
 
EMERGENCY PROCEDURES: 
Camp Hinds has established procedures for 
lost campers, lost swimmers, fires, and severe 
storms.  We use a siren as a warning device if 
and when it becomes necessary to call the 
camp together.  At any time, if you hear a 
continuous signal from our siren you must 
report immediately to the Council Ring and 
await further instruction from the camp 
administration.    

 
If you hear a ten second blast from our air 
horn then you need to get to the nearest 
severe storm shelter. Shelters include the Rec 
Hall, the Med Lodge (Primarily for Medical 
and Commissioner Staff as well as any 
campers receiving treatment and their 
leaders), the Dining Hall, Tenny Rec Hall, 
Cadigan Cabin, Bates Cabin and the 
Training Center. 

 

Camp Hinds has written agreements with local 
fire, police and medical departments to 
provide Camp Hinds with the necessary 
coverage for any emergency. 
 

 Further information on the emergency 
procedures to be followed while in camp can 
be found posted in each campsite for review 
by all Scouts and Leaders in camp. 

 
WHAT TO BRING TO CAMP: 
Each troop site has two-man tents on platforms 
for all of our Scouts and leaders.  Bunks with 
mattresses or cots, picnic tables with tarps, 
water buckets, a flagpole, and a bulletin board 
are also provided in each campsite. 
Troops are encouraged to spruce up their 
campsite with troop flags or banners, cooking 
equipment, and lanterns.  Troops may want to 
bring along sports equipment, paper products, 
water jugs and campsite games. 
 
Recommended Camper equipment: 
Summer Scout uniforms 
Extra shorts, T-shirts, pants 
6 Pairs of socks & underwear 
Pajamas  Toiletry Kit 
Towels   Bathing suit 
Scout handbook              Hiking shoes 
Sneakers  Rain gear 
Sleeping bag and pillow 
Water bottle  Hat 
Light jacket  Sunscreen 
Pocket knife  Spending money 
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Optional gear: 
Laundry bag  Camera 
Compass  Sunglasses 
 
First aid kit  Bug Spray 



Bible or prayer book Bug Net    
 

DO NOT BRING: 
Radios   Laptops 
Fireworks  Alcohol or drugs 
Sheath knives  Televisions 
Bows and arrows Firearms 
Aerosol Can Products Electronic games 
CD Player/Walkman   Pets 
 
                            
CAMP ROOM: 
The camp room is located next to the camp 
office.  Toilet paper, cleaning supplies and 
extra fire buckets area available at the camp 
room.  A limited supply of cooking equipment, 
American Flags and charcoal are also 
available for units to check out.   
 
The camp room will be open daily following 
breakfast until 8:45 a.m.  Please try to send a 
representative of your campsite during this 
time.  If supplies are needed in an emergency 
basis, please check with the camp office.  
     
CAMPSITE SUPPLIES: 
A broom, shovel, rakes, fire buckets and water 
hose will be kept in each campsite.  
Commissioners will check daily to see if the 
camp equipment is there.  Equipment that is 
lost or broken due to misuse will be charged to 
the unit.  There is no need to bring this 
equipment back to the camp room at the end of 
the week.  
CAMPSITE INSPECTION: 
Camp Commissioners will inspect each 
campsite on a daily basis for cleanliness, 
safety and conservation, organization and 
scout spirit.  Troop Inspection Sheets are 
posted in each campsite.  Can your Troop have 
the best site in camp?  The top troops will be 
recognized in front of their peers. 
CAMP GOOD TURNS: 
A Scout is helpful and clean!  Each day troops 
are asked to assist in keeping camp clean with 
a rotating schedule of good turns.   Good turns 

should be done directly following lunch.  
Schedules of good turns are posted in camp! 
 

LOST & FOUND: 
A lost & found box will be in front of the 
Trading Post.  Valuable found items will be 
kept in the camp office.  Anyone finding items 
are requested to place them in the lost & found 
box. 

 
SERVICE HOUR: 
Members of the Order of the Arrow will have 
the opportunity to participate in the OA 
Service Hour.  On Thursday evenings, 
members of the OA will join with the OA staff 
members for a service project in camp.  Your 
participation will earn your troop points in the 
campsite inspections and all workers will 
receive a specially designed patch after their 
“cheerful service.” 
 

OA BROTHERHOOD 
CONVERSION CEREMONIES: 
Ordeal members of the Order of the Arrow 
will have the opportunity to participate in a 
Brotherhood conversion ceremony at camp on 
Thursday nights starting at 7pm. 
 

To be eligible, the Ordeal Member must have 
over 10 months of tenure as well as be a 
member in good standing (dues paid in full). 
There will be a small fee attached to cover the 
cost of the Brotherhood sash. 
 

This is a great way to seal your membership in 
the brotherhood, in taking your next step to 
help fully understand the purposes and ideals 
of the Order of the Arrow. This is a very 
worthwhile endeavor for eligible ordeal 
members. 
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FIRE PROTECTION: 
Please use care around the campfires in your 
sites.  Only established campfire rings may be 
used in camp for fires.  No liquid fuel may be 
used to start any fires.  No open flames of any 
type are permitted around or in any tent.  Full 
fire buckets are required around the campfire 
ring, along with a full, trash-free, 55 gal drum 
in or near the campsite.  Troops need to fill out 
and follow the posted Troop Fire Guard Plan 
found on the bulletin board in your campsite. 
 
SHOWERS AND BATHROOM 
FACILITIES: 
Hot showers, with individual shower stalls, are 
available for all Scouts and leaders.  Latrines 
with toilets and hand-washing facilities are 
found in each campsite.  
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
DIRECTIONS TO CAMP HINDS: 

146 Plains Rd. 
Raymond, Maine 

04071 
 

The Plains Road is between State 
Routes 85 and 121, both of which 
intersect Routes 302 and 11. 
From the South, take Exit 48 (was Exit 
8) of the Maine Turnpike and turn right 
onto Riverside Street, go straight 
through 3/4 sets of lights and turn left 
onto Rte. 302 West. Go 15 miles and 
turn right at traffic light onto Route 85. 
Drive 6 miles on Route 85, past the 
Jordan Small School. Turn left onto the 
Plains Rd on the bottom of the hill. 
Camp is ½ mile on the left. 
From the North, take exit 63 (was Exit 
11 Gray) off the Maine Turnpike and 
turn left onto Rte. 202, then take a right 
onto Rte. 26A which runs into Rte. 26, 
go approx. 3 miles and turn left onto 
North Raymond Road (by Dry Mills 
Store) go ½ mile and turn left onto 
Egypt Road. At the end of Egypt take 
right onto Rte. 85, go past schools and 
down large hill and turn left onto Plains 
Road. Camp is ½ mile on left. 
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The following rules and policies have been 
established by the Pine Tree Council Camp 
Administration for the health, safety, and 
protection of all Scouts and leaders in Camp. 
 

 NO ALCOHOL or ILLEGAL 
DRUGS are permitted in camp at 
any time!!! 

 

 NO FIREARMS, AMMUNITION, 
FIREWORKS, HAND HELD 
WEAPONS (Swords, nightsticks, 
butterfly knives, etc) or ARCHERY 
EQUIPMENT may be brought into 
camp. Due to our liability insurance, 
youth may only use the equipment 
provided by camp. 

 

 NO PRIVATELY OWNED 
WATERCRAFT are allowed in 
camp (Canoes, powerboats, etc) 

 
 NO OPEN FLAMES IN ANY 

TENTS!! Troops may only use self-
contained stoves and lanterns in their 
campsites, under the direction of 
knowledgeable adults. 

 

 NO LIQUID FUELS MAY BE USED 
TO START FIRES!! ALL LIQUID 
FUEL MUST BE KEPT IN THE 
LOCKED LIQUID FUEL LOCKER 
PROVIDED BY CAMP. 

 
 NO RUNNING IN CAMP, except in 

an athletic field or event. In an 
emergency, you may go quickly without 
running. 

 

 NO PETS allowed by campers or 
visitors. 

 

 APPROPRIATE FOOTWEAR is 
required at all times. 

 
 THE BUDDY SYSTEM FOR 

SCOUTS IS REQUIRED FOR ALL 
ACTIVITIES IN CAMP. 

 

 SMOKING IS ONLY ALLOWED 
IN DESIGNATED SMOKING 
AREAS, by 18 + year old adults 
only. These areas will be selected by 
the camp administration. 

 

 ALL VEHICLES, not necessary for 
the operation of camp, WILL BE 
KEPT IN THE PARKING LOT!!  

 

 Exceptions will be made for those with 
a physical handicap through 
arrangements with the Camp Director. 
Parking passes will be issued to troops 
on Sunday and Friday afternoons in 
order to transport supplies to your 
campsite. The no vehicle policy is for 
the safety of our Scouts, leaders, and 
guests. 

 

 YOUTH PROTECTION 
GUIDELINES, as established by the 
Pine Tree Council and the BSA, 
ARE TO BE ENDFORCED AT ALL 
TIMES. Any physical, emotional, 
sexual, or neglectful abuse must be 
reported to the Camp Director 
immediately so the proper steps can be 
taken to protect the Scout. 

 

 SCOUTS & LEADERS LEAVING 
CAMP AT ANYTIME MUST SIGN-
IN & OUT OF THE CAMP 
OFFICE. No Scout shall be released 
from camp without the permission of 
his parent or legal guardian. 

 
 VALUABLE SHOULD BE LEFT 

AT HOME! Please encourage Scouts 
to leave all electronic or expensive 
equipment home. Advise your Scouts 
not to leave valuable items they do 
have in camp unlocked in their 
campsites. Camp is not responsible for 
damaged or lost items during your 
stay. 
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